

# City of Santa Clara

## **Revised Agenda**

# **City/Mission College Liaison Committee**

Wednesday, April 21, 2021

3:30 PM

**Virtual Meeting** 

\*Revision: Added Recommendation Language to Item 1

Pursuant to the provisions of California Governor's Executive Order N-29-20, issued on March 17, 2020, to prevent the spread of COVID-19, the City of Santa Clara has implemented methods for the public to participate remotely.

Via Zoom

https://santaclaraca.zoom.us/j/94762220411

Webinar ID: 947 6222 0411

Or join by phone: US: +1 669 900 6833

## **CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL**

## **CONSENT CALENDAR**

1. <u>City/Mission College Liaison Committee Meeting Minutes of</u>

November 30, 2020

**Recommendation:** Approve the minutes of the November 30, 2020 City/Mission College Liaison Committee meeting.

#### **PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS**

#### **GENERAL BUSINESS**

- 2. Update on Mission College Plan to Return to Campus
- 3. Discussion of Collaboration Opportunities for addressing Student Basic Needs
- 4. Discussion of Housing Opportunities for Mission College Employees and Students

#### <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

The time limit within which to commence any lawsuit or legal challenge to any quasi-adjudicative decision made by the City is governed by Section 1094.6 of the Code of Civil Procedure, unless a shorter limitation period is specified by any other provision. Under Section 1094.6, any lawsuit or legal challenge to any quasi-adjudicative decision made by the City must be filed no later than the 90th day following the date on which such decision becomes final. Any lawsuit or legal challenge, which is not filed within that 90-day period, will be barred. If a person wishes to challenge the nature of the above section in court, they may be limited to raising only those issues they or someone else raised at the meeting described in this notice, or in written correspondence delivered to the City of Santa Clara, at or prior to the meeting. In addition, judicial challenge may be limited or barred where the interested party has not sought and exhausted all available administrative remedies.

If a member of the public submits a speaker card for any agenda items, their name will appear in the Minutes. If no speaker card is submitted, the Minutes will reflect "Public Speaker."

In accordance with the requirements of Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 ("ADA"), the City of Santa Clara will not discriminate against qualified individuals with disabilities on the basis of disability in its services, programs, or activities, and will ensure that all existing facilities will be made accessible to the maximum extent feasible. The City of Santa Clara will generally, upon request, provide appropriate aids and services leading to effective communication for qualified persons with disabilities including those with speech, hearing, or vision impairments so they can participate equally in the City's programs, services, and activities. The City of Santa Clara will make all reasonable modifications to policies and programs to ensure that people with disabilities have an equal opportunity to enjoy all of its programs, services, and activities.

Agendas and other written materials distributed during a public meeting that are public record will be made available by the City in an appropriate alternative format. Contact the City Clerk's Office at 1 408-615-2220 with your request for an alternative format copy of the agenda or other written materials.

Individuals who require an auxiliary aid or service for effective communication, or any other disability-related modification of policies or procedures, or other accommodation, in order to participate in a program, service, or activity of the City of Santa Clara, should contact the City's ADA Coordinator at 408-615-3000 as soon as possible but no later than 48 hours before the scheduled event.



## City of Santa Clara

1500 Warburton Avenue Santa Clara, CA 95050 santaclaraca.gov @SantaClaraCity

## Agenda Report

21-601 Agenda Date: 4/21/2021

## REPORT TO CITY/MISSION COLLEGE LIAISON COMMITTEE

### **SUBJECT**

City/Mission College Liaison Committee Meeting Minutes of November 30, 2020

#### **ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW**

The action being considered does not constitute a "project" within the meaning of the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA") pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15378(a) as it has no potential for resulting in either a direct physical change in the environment, or a reasonably foreseeable indirect physical change in the environment.

#### **FISCAL IMPACT**

There is no fiscal impact to the City other than staff time.

#### **PUBLIC CONTACT**

Public contact was made by posting the City/Mission College Liaison Committee meeting agenda on the City's official-notice bulletin board outside City Hall Council Chambers. A complete agenda packet is available on the City's website and in the City Clerk's Office at least 72 hours prior to a Regular Meeting and 24 hours prior to a Special Meeting. A hard copy of any agenda report may be requested by contacting the City Clerk's Office at (408) 615-2220, email <a href="clerk@santaclaraca.gov">clerk@santaclaraca.gov</a> or at the public information desk at any City of Santa Clara public library.

#### RECOMMENDATION

Approve the minutes of the November 30, 2020 City/Mission College Liaison Committee meeting.

Reviewed by: Julie Minot, Executive Assistant to the Mayor and City Council

Approved by: Deanna J. Santana, City Manager

#### **ATTACHMENTS**

1. City-Mission College Liaison Committee Meeting Minutes - November 30, 2020





## MINUTES OF THE CITY-MISSION COLLEGE LIASION COMMITTEE MEETING November 30, 2020 at 4:00 PM

#### **Council Present:**

- Chair Gillmor
- Committee Member Hardy
- Committee Alternate O'Neill

#### **Staff Present:**

- Deanna J. Santana, City Manager
- Robyn Sahid, Assistant to the City Manager
- James Teixeira, Director of Parks and Recreation
- Andrew Crabtree, Director of Community Development
- Julie Minot, Executive Assistant to the Mayor and City Council

#### **Mission College Present:**

- Ann Kepner, Mission College Board of Trustees
- Bob Owens, Mission College Board of Trustees
- Brad Davis, Chancellor
- Manny Cappello, Associate Vice Chancellor
- Daniel Peck, President
- Danny Nguyen, Vice President

#### Chair Gillmor called the meeting to order at 3:35 p.m.

#### Item 1. Mission College Response to COVID-19

President Daniel Peck gave an overview of Mission College's (Mission) transition to remote operations during COVID-19 and related challenges. The impacts across student populations, such as the digital divide and health challenges were emphasized during this time. Mission provided over 300 laptops and hotspots and is continuing to seek out students who need help. Mission also provided technical support and opened a by-reservation computer lab which complies with Santa Clara County COVID-19 safety mandates.

In partnership with Second Harvest Food Bank, Mission resumed a drive through food distribution operation and increased frequency to once per week, making a big difference in helping the students and community. Mission established a food assistance program, distributing meal vouchers to students and families in need, supported through CARES act funding, and donations from nonprofits. Mission has also given \$1.7 million in direct aid to over 5000 students. Mission is also helping undocumented and international students with financial support.

Mission is also expanding mental health services, and has also partnered with Kaiser, to support flu shots.

Mayor Lisa M. Gillmor asked if the food distribution is only for students. President Peck responded that the meal service program is limited to the student population; however, in partnership with Second Harvest Food Bank the food distribution is open to the community. The meal service program is one day a week with vouchers that are applied for electronically. The student response is very positive and as a result Mission is looking into opportunities for a permanent food pantry location.

Vice Mayor Karen Hardy thanked Mission College for their work and commented that educators must think of all barriers that students face. President Peck then acknowledged Mission's partnership with Santa Clara Unified School District (SCUSD).

#### Item 2. Mission College Spring/Summer/Fall Planning

President Peck shared that Mission plans for the upcoming Spring and Summer semesters will continue to be remote, and that much planning is being done to transition to a hybrid model. Mission is planning a return to campus in Fall 2021 but will be prepared to maintain a remote model if needed.

Vice President Danny Nguyen stated that the Mission/West Valley District has weekly check in calls with County of Santa Clara.

Mayor Gillmor asked about enrollment numbers, and President Peck responded that enrollment is down by 6 to 8 percent.

#### Item 3. Mission College Bond Project Update

President Peck began by thanking the community for their support. The "Big Building" is gone, and the plaza is complete. All new buildings are modern and designed for today's instruction, in celebrating diversity and cultures, and all incorporate social justice into the design. Mission has also just begun construction on other projects, including renovation to the building which houses the Child Development Program, and installation of new turf on fields. All projects are on schedule and President Peck commented that Mission may be able to take advantage of less escalation costs.

#### Item 4. Mission College Scholarships and Financial Assistance

President Peck introduced the Mission Promise program, which offers two years free tuition plus \$1000 per term for books with priority given to SCUSD graduates and City of Santa Clara residents. Mission looks forward to giving an update on the program at a City Council meeting. There are a few requirements to meet to qualify; it is not a competitive scholarship, but a community scholarship. Trustee Ann Kepner commented that the City's Youth Commission would be a good way to promote the Mission Promise program.

## Item 5. College and Faculty/Staff Housing

President Peck opened by stating that housing affordability is a challenge in our region and poses significant obstacles for students and staff, which affects employee retention. Chancellor Brad Davis commented that the theme Mission would like to promote is one of collaboration and that Mission wants to collaborate with City on all matters including housing and transportation. He further stated that all Community College Districts in the Bay Area are planning for housing and transportation needs for students, and that Mission looks forward to a partnership for a better way forward.

Mayor Gillmor asked if a plan was in place to build housing on campus. President Peck responded that the prior proposed project did not happen. Mayor Gillmor commented that the City has nearby affordable housing projects/components at developments such as Tasman East, St. Anton, other Specific Plans. The Mayor asked if there is land on the Mission Campus that could be used to build housing. President Peck responded that they are looking into possibilities.

Councilmember Teresa O'Neill recalled her time serving on the SCUSD Board and remarked that her happiest moment was the grand opening of La Casa Del Maestro Apartment Complex. She further commented that the San Mateo Community College District has followed Santa Clara models, and is in process of their third project for affordable housing for staff. Councilmember O'Neill shared her hope that there will be a more open approach to financing options and said Casa Del Maestro was a huge success and helped SCUSD retain staff.

#### Item 6. City of Santa Clara Land Planning Update

Community Development Director Andrew Crabtree reported that construction activity in the region remains strong and there are higher levels of permit activity over last year and a lot of long range planning taking place, especially on the Northern part of Santa Clara in proximity of the Mission campus. He named the Tasman East Specific Plan, the 100% affordable housing project by St. Anton. A total of 4480 units are proceeding through the permit process to start construction this year and early next year. The success of the plan is that we've achieved target number of units without using all the land. The City has also started the process to amend the Patrick Henry plan to add 1500 more units. Director Crabtree also commented on the Related Santa Clara project, a 10 million square feet project including commercial and food/beverage space, retail, and a hotel, which is going through land use entitlement process. The first two phases are in the final planning approvals. Director Crabtree then spoke about the status of the Patrick Henry Specific Plan, which is adjacent to Mission College. This is anticipated to add 12,000 housing units to the area. He further referred to a meeting with Mission staff that took place in November 2020 to explore adding a roadway between the campus and Patrick Henry Drive. This is currently being studied under the Patrick Henry Specific Plan. An analysis of the amount of traffic the roadway would carry is being done and the City has provided some of the information to Mission College; further discussions will take place. It is anticipated that the Patrick Henry Specific Plan will be completed in a year. Other nearby projects include the expansion of the Hilton Hotel on its existing site, and other interest in developing in the Northside.

President Peck shared that one of Mission's concerns in addition to increased traffic is road maintenance to support increase in traffic.

Mayor Gillmor commented about potential of the CCD or Mission college to partner with the developers for workforce or student housing and recommended that they explore this potential opportunity. The economy is unknown, such as the current increase vacancy rate and lower rents. The Related project will have a tremendous impact and will present many opportunities for students and Mission will naturally be a source of a workforce. She further commented that transportation issues will be a concern and asked for clarification from City Manager Santana on scooter use, as this is a popular mode of transportation for students. City Manager Santana reported that the State recently passed legislation that allows local governments to provide permits for scooters and similar mobile activity and that City staff will be bringing forward as part of the January 2021 Policy Priority Setting Session for the Council to discuss a permitting program.

President Peck reported that Mission has met with developers as referenced by the Mayor; Mission looks forward to future meetings and would appreciate connections. He further reported on past connections with Levi's Stadium for hospitality employment and learning opportunities for students and cited positive conversations with Related. He then stated the last mile stretch of roadway in getting from the transportation hubs to campus is a critical one and asked that Mission College is included in all future discussions.

Director Jim Teixeira commented that he doesn't have anything to add to Land Update and looks forward to collaborating with Mission College. He further stated that COVID-19 has limited recreation activities and adult sports are not allowed under current conditions. He looks forward to future collaboration when possible.

Mayor Gillmor stated that the City just opened a new sports complex and the City is upgrading parks in the City and trails, etc. The City of Santa Clara's facilities are ripe for youth sports as an attractive destination. Mission College's facilities will be very attractive for future sports events as well.

President Peck asked about a plan for developing a walking trail along Calabasas creek, and Mission is interested in this potential. Director Teixeira responded that Patrick Henry Drive has several park facilities, and since many parks are connected via trail system, at least one park will be connected to the campus by a trail. Councilmember O'Neill also stated her hope to see the trail enhancement.

#### Item 7. Future Opportunities for Partnerships

President Peck reiterated his hope for collaboration and asked to be connected to the right parties for future partnership. Mayor Gillmor remarked that the City's goals as of January 2020 had to be set aside due to the pandemic and the focus changed to meeting the basic needs of the community. The City is doing more with less as tax revenue is severely decreased. We all need to focus on doing more with less as well as stay positive that we will get through these difficult times. Mayor Gillmor commented that Mission is a lifeline for students and the community during this time. President Peck thanked outgoing Councilmember O'Neill for her service.

President Peck suggested that Mission College hold quarterly presentations to the City Council, as well as a joint City Council/West Valley/Mission College meeting in the first quarter 2021. Mayor Gillmor agreed that Mission's updates to the City Council are always helpful and concurred with ensuring future meetings are scheduled.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:47 p.m.